Kingsbury Parish Council Minutes

Meeting of Kingsbury Parish Council held on Wednesday, 16th April 2008, at Piccadilly Community Centre, Piccadilly

Present:
Councillors: 
I Thomas (Chair), A Lewis, J Whitby, J Thomas, 

B Moss, M Moss, H Phillips, K Giles and A Jenns.

Clerk:
S Humphries

Apologies:
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllr A Simpson and C Ayasamy

135
Declarations of Personal and Prejudicial Interests

· Councillors A Lewis, B Moss, M Moss and H Phillips declared a personal interest in any Borough Council issues.

· Councillor I Thomas declared a personal interest in any minutes concerning the Oil Depots and Piccadilly Community Association.

· Councillor A Lewis declared a personal interest in any minutes concerning Piccadilly Community Association.

· Councillor J Thomas declared a personal interest in any minutes concerning Piccadilly Community Association, North Warwickshire CVS and Steering Group Warwickshire - CAVA.

136
Minutes

It was proposed by Councillor H Phillips and seconded by Councillor A Lewis and agreed by all:

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the meeting held on 19th March 2008, are approved as a true record.

137
Public Questions  

There were no public questions raised.

138
Litter bin for Kingsbury bus stop (106)

NWBC have chased up the order and are waiting for the Installer to contact them.  

139
Speeding vehicles in Hurley (107)
The Project Leader from WCC, unfortunately at the last minute, was unable to attend the April Parish Council meeting.  The meeting will have to be rearranged after the Annual meetings in May.
140
Garden area behind the Village Hall, Hurley (108)

The Clerk has spoken to Waterloo and they are going to get someone out to look at the work needed and then get it sorted by the end of April and hopefully set up a programme for regular maintenance.  This will be checked at the end of April and followed up if not done.
141
Lorries using Railway Bridge to access EMR, Trinity Road (110)
A letter has been received from a resident who is also concerned about the large amount of lorries that have to park outside the site.  The situation continues to be a problem and has been reported to EMR and we are awaiting a response.  This and other suggestions raised will be followed up.
142
Insurance for 2008/2009 (112)
The Clerk confirmed that the insurance cover had been renewed and the Employers’ Liability Certificate received for 2008/2009. 

143
Parish Matters (113)
· The footway at the bottom of the steps into the Water Park is in a dangerous state – Work has been agreed to replace the flood walk with very thick concrete slabs.  Although work was scheduled to start in January nothing has yet been done and the ‘slabs’ are being damaged/moved/defaced.  This will be followed up.

The dangerous state of the steps/railings and walkway into the Water Park from Kingsbury Church is being looked into by WCC.  They have a meeting with County Highways and we are waiting for an update from this.
· Trees in Wood Street – Countryside Recreation have suggested a meeting on site to discuss the issues, this will be arranged for early May.
144
Problems with path by Willow Close, Kingsbury (114)
PCSO Beale has liaised with the residents and County Highways but it is a public right of way and therefore would be difficult to get closed.  The Parish Council would need extensive evidence before forwarding this to County Highways.  Concerns were raised as to what would happen to the space if the path were to be closed.  More letters are awaited before any further action can be taken.  
145
Amendments to the Traffic Management Act 2004 (115)
One of the major changes coming into force on 1st April is that a Highway Authority has to give notice of their works in the same way as a utility does at present.  WCC and WALC are looking into establishing a system for notifying any works to the highway.  There is a legal enquiry going on at present and WALC have already stated that the 1st year will be free so we are waiting for further information on the outcome from WALC.  

146
Alcohol Free Zones (116)
Concerns about underage drinking and the sale of alcohol in Kingsbury to under 18s has raised the issue of whether the area by the shops in Kingsbury could be made alcohol free.  This matter will be discussed at the next Area Forum meeting on 17th April and at a Portfolio meeting on Crime and Disorder at the end of April so more information should be available for the next meeting.

147
Kingsbury Swimming Pool (117)
A meeting has been arranged in May with WCC and the Pool Manager to clarify the use of Kingsbury Swimming Pool for parish sessions and to review the system for payment/collection of monies for the coming financial year.  The cash from the parish sessions at the pool from April 2008 are now being banked directly by the Parish Council.
148
When will power be restored to the lamps in Hurley Common?  (118)

WCC have been told that there has been some major work undertaken by Central Networks and there is no longer any supply in the area.  This is being investigated and we are awaiting the outcome.

149
NWBC – Grounds Maintenance Services for 2008-2009 (121)
The quote for Grounds Maintenance Services 2008-2009 includes work to some footpaths in Kingsbury, Wood End and Hurley.  The Clerk was asked to check if we could claim something back from WCC for this work.  A reply is still awaited.  
150
115 Bus Service to Villages (126)
Full details will be available at a roadshow event at Tamworth Library on Friday 25th and Saturday 26th April between 10am and 2pm each day where customers can pick up timetables, maps, bus guides and general information.  The Clerk will find out when timetables come into force and get some copies.  Information about timetables is on the parish council website.   www.kingsburyparishcouncil.co.uk 
151
Vehicles using land at Kingsbury (127)
Under the Planning Regulations agricultural land can be used for event days involving motor vehicles for up to 14 days a year.  Reports of the use on a day other than the planned days was reported to NWBC and this will be deducted from the 14 days a year.
152
Play Area for Kingsbury Recreation Ground, Church Lane (129)
The Parish Council is hoping to get some play equipment for the recreation ground at Church Lane, Kingsbury.  An appointment with North Warwickshire CVS on 17th April will help to guide us for the best places to try for funding.  Consultations will have to be carried out in order to apply for the funding and further information can be provided by NWBC.
153
Proposed Hurley Pharmacy (130)
A letter of objection was sent from the Parish Council, concerning a proposed new pharmacy for Hurley.  This would seriously threaten the local surgery which relies on dispensing prescriptions for a large chunk of its income.  Cllr J Thomas will check to see if the Parish letter was received as it was not with the paperwork she had received on the matter.
154
Lighting related issues raised (131)
The following responses were received from WCC:-

· The bollard by Kingsbury Link Island, Trinity Road has been hit- WCC are awaiting information for underground services before they can arrange the work.  This should be in the next couple of weeks.
· The bollard Trinity Road/Edge Hill is in the ditch – This will be attended to.
· Bollards are being ripped off easily by vehicles, is there a safer way to secure them? – Bollards and their fixings are held in place with shear pins so if they are hit they do give way and are passively safe for vehicles.  The new type being installed are held in place with bolts as the bollard shells are more flexible so they collapse under vehicles.  There are some solar powered versions on trial so these could be used on more replacements as and when old ones need replacing.  This may be the type used for Kingsbury Link.
· Can any lighting be put in the middle path Pitt Hill down through Piccadilly Crescent? – Unfortunately there is no money for lighting improvements in the budget.  It would need to come from the area committee or another outside source.  It will be added to the list of improvement requests for discussions as and when WCC receive any funding.
155
Parish Issues raised (132)
The following will be reported to the appropriate authority:-

· Extra black sacks of refuse being collected from some shops but not others in Jubilee Court – All shops are now having their refuse collected.
· Hurley ‘Black Path’ T53 needs cutting back – There is some confusion as to who is responsible for this – WCC or NWBC.  More information to follow.
· Piccadilly playground-there is now access for motor bikes – This will be looked into.
156
Correspondence

The Clerk reported on the following:-

· NWBC – Address problems The Old Vicarage, Church Lane

· NWBC – Postal Address for Kingsbury Water Park Outdoor Education Centre

· Area Forum West 17th April 2008, at Kingsbury School

156
Correspondence continued

· Playground Inspection report, Church Lane-One seat cut and paintwork waiting to be repainted

· WALC Newsletter April 2008

· WRCC Evaluation Survey and Country Matters magazine

· WALC New services for 08/09-Parish Council Development and Support Consultant

· West Midlands Regional Assembly – Speaking Out issue March 2008

· Environment Agency-Tame, Anker and Mease Catchment Abstraction Management Strategy Final Document

· WCC – Consultation on the Planning Application Local validation list

· Warwickshire History Volume XIII - The Journal of the Warwickshire Local History Society

· Britain’s Best Dish Competition

· NWBC – Independent Play Area Safety Inspections

· Middleton Lakes Messenger

· NWBC-New Procedure for Breach of Code of Conduct Complaints

157
Planning Application – BP Kingsbury Terminal
A planning application has been submitted for 4 new fuel tanks, 2 new bunded areas and replacement boundary fencing by BP.  Councillors discussed this and there were a number of concerns raised.  These will be forwarded to NWBC.
158
WCC Proposed Recycling Centre, Baddesley Ensor

A recent press release was read out from WCC regarding a proposed Recycling Centre/Waste Transfer Station at Lower House Farm, Baddesley Ensor.  Plans will be submitted later in the year, but the initial opinion was that the site was not suitable and would create a problem with the volume of traffic.  See the website for the press release.
159
BT – Proposals to remove pay-phones

BT are proposing to remove three payphones in the Parish, namely at Whateley, Cliff and near the shops at Jubilee Court.  Councillors discussed this and asked the Clerk to object to the removal of all three.  The first two because they were in remote areas and mobile reception may not be strong enough in an emergency and the one by the shops in Kingsbury is in an obvious place should anyone need a payphone urgently.  No usage figures were supplied from BT.
160
Parish Issues raised

The following will be reported to the appropriate authority:-

· Traffic light bent, Piccadilly – Cllr I Thomas

· Excessive Rubbish and needles found on Recreation Ground – Cllr K Giles

· Pavements getting more uneven by Kingsbury Co-op – Cllr K Giles

· Parents driving too fast from Trinity Road into Kingsbury School to drop off children – Cllr K Giles

· Large number of Pupils ripping up letters outside the school – Cllr K Giles

· Dog bin needed on the recreation ground (Church Lane) – Cllr K Giles

· Is Kingsbury going to get plastic recycling? – Cllr K Giles

· Sign for Pitt Hill has a letter missing – Cllr I Thomas

· Road sign missing from junction of B4098 Coventry Road and Hurley turn off – Cllr A Simpson
· Lamp number 3 has been demolished, Hurley Common – Cllr A Simpson

161
Next Meeting will include the Annual Meeting and Parish Assembly
- 
The next meeting will be at Kingsbury School on Wednesday 21st May 2008 starting at 6.00pm.  
162
Accounts for payment
It was proposed by Councillor A Lewis and seconded by Councillor H Phillips:

RESOLVED: That the accounts listed below be approved for payment.

Administration Costs April





     £582.36
Piccadilly Community Centre - Room Hire



       £16.00

WALC membership 2008/2009





     £862.00

Bank Balances






30th April 2008
Current A/c







    £3,618.43
Reserve A/c







  £14,517.38
Capital Reserve A/c






  £10,037.45
Signed _____________________________

Dated ____________________
